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Background 
 
On September 19, 2011, Governor Edmund G. Brown Jr. issued Executive Order B-10-
11 (Order), which provides, among other things, that it is the policy of the administration 
that every state agency and department subject to executive control develop and adopt 
a Tribal Consultation Policy (Policy).  The purpose of the Policy is to ensure effective 
government-to-government consultation with California Indian tribes.  California Indian 
Tribe is defined in the Order to include all Federally Recognized Tribes and other 
California Native Americans.  Policies adopted under the Order are not a regulation, and 
do not create any rights or benefits, whether substantive or procedural, or enforceable 
at law or in equity, against the State of California or its agencies, departments, entities, 
officers, employees, or any other person. 
 
In compliance with the Order, on November 20, 2012, the California Natural Resources 
Agency (CNRA) adopted its Policy.  The CNRA has left it to the discretion of each 
department under it to either adopt the CNRA’s Policy, or develop and adopt its own.  
Department is defined by the CNRA as any department, board, commission, council or 
conservancy subject to executive control.  Board staff was only recently made aware of 
the requirement to formally adopt a Policy.  The CNRA has further requested that 
departments post the Policy, or a link to the CNRA’s Policy if adopted, on the 
department’s website.  Most departments, including the Department of Water 
Resources, have adopted the CNRA’s Policy.  A copy of the CNRA’s Policy is attached. 
(Attachment A) 
 
Following his Order in 2011, on September 25, 2014, Governor Brown signed Assembly 
Bill 52 (AB 52), which created the new category; Tribal Cultural Resources (TCR) that 
must be considered under the California Environmental Quality Act (CEQA).  AB 52 
adds TCR to the categories of cultural resources in CEQA, which had formerly been 
limited to historic, archaeological, and paleontological resources.   
 
While the Board has not yet adopted a Policy as required by the Order, Board staff, or 
DWR staff working on behalf of the Board as a CEQA lead agency, has consistently 
complied with AB 52 by conducting AB 52 tribal consultations prior to the release of 
initial studies, or environmental impact reports for a project.  California Native American 
Tribes are sent a notification for proposed projects in the geographic area that is 
traditionally and culturally affiliated with the tribe.  Consultations are also conducted with 
the lead contact person as designated by the California Native American tribe. 
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CEQA Analysis 
 
This action does not have the potential for resulting in either a direct physical change in 
the environment or a reasonably foreseeable indirect physical change in the 
environment and thus is not a “project” for purposes of the California Environmental 
Quality Act (Public Res.Code § 21065; Guidelines § 15378(a)). 
 
Analysis and Recommendation 
 
Board Counsel and staff have reviewed the CNRA’s Policy and recommend that the 
Board: 
 
Adopt:  The California Natural Resources Agency’s Tribal Consultation Policy; 
 
Direct:  The Executive Officer to take the necessary actions to post the Policy on the 
Board’s website. 
 
Attachments 
 
A. The California Natural Resources Agency’s Tribal Consultation Policy 
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